
Speech: Supporting housing tenants

Good morning. Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today as part of
your welfare reform conference.

I joined the DWP as a minister last July and have been working on the housing
brief since that time, including of course with colleagues at the National
Housing Federation (NHF) who have been constructive and helpful.

I was lucky enough to work closely with Lord Freud prior to his retirement
last month and many of you will have had the chance to meet him too during
his 6 years in the department – the longest serving of all the ministers
appointed in 2010, and, like you, we miss him hugely.

This role has reinforced to me just how important social landlords are – not
only in terms of your contribution to society in general – but also as vital
partners for our work in DWP.

There are a few areas I would like to speak about today, not least the
government’s plans for rolling out Universal Credit up to 2022. I also want
to cover in some detail how my department and social landlords can keep
working together productively to ensure a smooth transition to the new
system.

Some of you will have seen first-hand the work we are doing through Universal
Support to assist vulnerable claimants and I will go into more detail on
this.

I’ll also set out what the government is doing to support employment and
skills, particularly in the light of the green paper on health, disability
and work we published recently.

Universal Credit plans up to 2022
Universal Credit is designed to mirror the world of work and give people
responsibility and control over their lives.

It represents a generation-changing culture shift to how welfare is delivered
and how we support people in and out of work.

Universal Credit is now available for all new claims from single jobseekers,
wherever they are in Great Britain.

We are expanding the Universal Credit full service to all types of claimants
across the country. This will mean everyone has the chance to get on, with
the dignity of a job, the pride of a pay packet and the security that comes
from being able to support their family.

The full Universal Credit service was in 44 jobcentres across the country by
the end of last year and roll out continues. From this July we will scale up
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transition to around 43 jobcentres per month.

Then from July 2019 we will begin the process of migrating claimants on other
benefits – like Jobseeker’s Allowance (JSA) and tax credits – to the full
service. Like the rest of this process, migration will be done gradually,
safely and securely.

We are already seeing the benefits that Universal Credit brings compared to
the old legacy system. The facts speak for themselves.

We are seeing people move into work faster – for every 100 people who find
work under the old JSA system, 113 Universal Credit claimants have moved into
a job.

People on Universal Credit are spending around 50% more time per week looking
for a job.

We also know that Universal Credit is working in terms of progression in
work. 86% of people on Universal Credit were actively looking to increase
their hours, compared to just 38% of people on JSA.

And when it comes to earning more, 77% of people on Universal Credit were
actively looking to increase their earnings, compared to just 51% of people
on JSA.

And the taper change that was announced at Autumn Statement – moving from a
65% earnings taper to 63% – goes even further toward supporting in-work
progression. When people keep more of what they earn, and see a greater
reward for working and earning more – it improves work incentives and helps
people earn their way out of welfare dependency.

The taper change is set to benefit those in first to fourth income deciles
the most. In fact, the latest Office for National Statistics (ONS) data shows
that the lowest paid workers are seeing their pay go up by the most – by over
6% last year.

These are the sort of tangible benefits – the real improvements to lives of
claimants – that Universal Credit is all about.

I am proud to be a part of the ministerial team responsible for delivering
this change and I look forward to continuing to work closely with Housing
Associations to improve employment outcomes for their tenants.

How social landlords and DWP can work together for
a smooth transition to Universal Credit
We all have the same aim. We all want to do the right thing for our claimants
– your tenants. Enabling claimants to take control of their lives helps them
move into work and off benefits.

Universal Credit is a transformative change in helping people to break free
from benefit dependency. A crucial part of this increased independence is
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paying housing costs as part of the overall Universal Credit payment, direct
to the claimant. Enabling people to stop saying “the council pays my rent,”
and – instead – to say “I pay my rent.”

It is important to recognise that we are not rebuilding Housing Benefit
within Universal Credit. We are moving from a relationship that was primarily
between landlords and local authorities – where claimants of Housing Benefit
were often not aware of what rent they were liable for – to one where
landlords will have a direct relationship with their tenants, who will need
to pay their own rent out of their Universal Credit award and their earnings.
This will mean housing associations building closer relationships with these
tenants than under Housing Benefit.

We know this is a really big change. A change for your tenants, for local
authorities, for DWP and for landlords. I have no doubt that it is the right
thing. But I am also under no illusion that it will be easy. We need your
help to do this right.

And I would like to say now how grateful my department is for all the help
thus far – from housing associations, local authorities and representative
organisations.

So, what can social landlords do to ensure a smooth transition for your
tenants moving on to Universal Credit? There are 3 main things:

First, talk to your tenants. Help them get ready for Universal Credit. You
can find our social landlord support pack on gov.uk which will help you
provide the best possible support to prepare your tenants for this change. We
have built this pack with help and lessons from housing associations and
local authorities who have worked with us and participated in trials such as
the Direct Payment Demonstration Project a few years ago and the on-going
Trusted Partners trial.

The second thing you can do for your tenants is talk to us. Keep in contact
with Universal Credit partnership managers to stay up to date on the latest
information and service improvements and to get support understanding how
Universal Credit works. And, more importantly, use our Strategic Landlord
Forum and partnership managers to feed back issues. This allows us to make
continuous improvements to the service. For instance, the Social Landlord
Group is helping us in the design of a landlord portal for Universal Credit
and has been involved in setting up the Trusted Partner Pilot.

And finally, help us to get things right when your tenants are on Universal
Credit. Getting rent verification and managed payment applications back to
DWP as quickly as possible is really important in helping us get it right for
our claimants, first time.

Housing associations and local authorities have been and continue to be vital
partners in the delivery of Universal Credit.

That is why I am keen to continue this close working between you and my
department, so that we can jointly secure this critical cultural change.



Universal Support delivered locally
One of the areas where it is crucial that government and housing associations
work together effectively is in supporting people with complex needs to
navigate the new system.

Our shared goal is to support claimants through transition to Universal
Credit so that the benefits of the new system are available to everyone.

Where claimants have complex needs, we recognise that services working
together – including jobcentres – is paramount to effectively tackle these
barriers to work and to get them into sustainable employment.

This is where Universal Support comes in. Universal Support is currently
delivered in a framework approach to allow local partners and local
authorities to work with jobcentres to deliver the support needed by their
local community. We want the support that Universal Credit claimants receive
to be not just tailored to them but really part of a coherent journey that
makes the best use of local resources.

Universal Support is focussed on helping Universal Credit claimants to
address their digital and financial barriers, and we are funding local
authorities to deliver this support through partnerships in their area. We
are seeing really practical examples of how financial health checks and basic
IT skills training can help claimants build their independence to manage
their both claim and their financial affairs more effectively.

Local trials have helped build our evidence base about the complex, often
multiple barriers to work that harder to help claimants face. Using these
findings, we are reviewing our Universal Support approach and considering how
best to address a broader range of barriers.

One of the things we are exploring in particular is how we can improve
appropriate sharing of data between partners such as other government
departments and local authorities.

We intend to publish a social justice green paper shortly which will set out
how we will identify and address the root causes of poverty.

Employment and skills for working age claimants
We are committed to empowering claimants to find a job and earn their way out
of welfare dependency. A key part of this is ensuring that we have a strong
economy that provides the jobs vitally needed to give everyone a chance to
fulfil their potential.

The latest labour market statistics show that employment rate remains at a
record high of 74.5%. Since 2010 we have seen 2.8 million more people in
work. 70% of that rise in employment is due to full-time jobs. Youth
employment is up almost 200,000 since 2010 and female employment is at a
record high (69.8%). And, importantly, there are 865,000 fewer workless
households over the same period.



According to the Office for National Statistics (ONS), there are now over
three quarters of a million full time vacancies available in the UK on any
given day. This is above the level of vacancies before the recession and is a
testament to the strength of our economy.

I have visited jobcentres across the country and am always impressed and
inspired by the passion and professionalism of work coaches.

Work coaches both support claimants to find suitable work and help employers
find suitable candidates. Working with employers helps us to understand the
needs of the local labour market.

Over the last 15 years, there has been a notable increase in the number of
individuals attaining Level 4+ qualifications and a reduction in the number
of individuals with no qualifications. However, we know there is more to do.
Individuals with less than level 2 qualifications have an employment rate of
58% compared to the overall employment rate of 74.5%.

The government has invested heavily in skills in England – the budget for
academic year 2016/17 is circa £2 billion without apprenticeships. On
apprenticeships, we are committed to reaching 3 million apprenticeship starts
in England by 2020 and will ensure they deliver the skills employers and the
economy need for growth.

Apprenticeships are a great way to progress in work and life and a great way
for employers to improve the skills base of their businesses. They work for
people of all ages and backgrounds and can transform lives. We are committed
to making sure that apprenticeships are as accessible as possible, to all
people, from all backgrounds.

All of this work benefits the economy. But is also has a really
transformative impact on people’s lives. We know that work is the best route
out of poverty. And it can also be immensely beneficial to health and
wellbeing.

Supporting more disabled people into work
The government’s vision for disabled people is that whatever their age or
background, they should be able to fulfil their potential and have equal
opportunities to play a full and active role in society.

We are committed to removing barriers that disabled people face and we have
an ambition to halve the disability employment gap.

This is why in October we published Improving lives – the work, health and
disability green paper, which sets out the government’s new and ambitious
approach to improving work and health outcomes for disabled people and those
with long-term health conditions.

We have seen improvements in disability employment – over the last two years
the number of disabled people in work has increased by 323,000 – and
successes in programmes like Access to Work and the Disability Confident
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scheme.

However, we are committed to going further. And that is why we have published
the green paper, which sets out our new approach to work and health and seeks
views from disabled people and many sectors of public life on how best to
achieve these aims.

Amongst other things, we are going to review the Work Capability Assessment
to ensure those with the most severe needs can receive the support they need
to find employment.

While these are important steps to make a difference, we know that the scale
of our ambition for change will take time. The more people who are thinking
and talking about how we improve employment opportunities for disabled
people, the better. So, I encourage you to get involved and participate in
our consultation (which closes on 17 February).

Supported housing
Finally, it is of course important for me to say a few words about supported
housing.

The government has announced a new funding model for the sector that will see
core rent and service charges funded through Housing Benefit or Universal
Credit, up to the level of the applicable Local Housing Allowance (LHA) rate.

When this system comes in from April 2019, we will devolve to local
authorities in England an amount of ring-fenced funding to distribute to meet
costs of supported housing above the LHA rate.

The government acknowledges the crucial work of the sector, which is why we
want to both protect and boost the supply of supported housing.

That is also why we will ensure that the sector continues to be funded by
government at the same level it would have otherwise been in 2019/20, taking
into account the effect of the government policy on social sector rents.

We have also announced that the Shared Accommodation Rate will not apply to
people living in the supported housing sector.

I have seen some fantastic provision first hand and I know what a difference
good supported housing makes to people’s lives. Ministers across government
want to increase the role that quality, individual outcomes and value for
money play in the funding model to ensure that all provision strives to be as
good as the very best.

To ensure the new funding model works well for the sector, we have launched a
consultation on funding for supported housing, which runs until 13 February
2017. I would encourage as many of you as possible to respond whether
individually or through the NHF, who I know are working hard on their
submission to government. This consultation is one part of a wider listening
exercise. My colleague Marcus Jones – the Local Government Minister – and I
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have found it really valuable to have met with so many housing associations
and other stakeholders to hear their views first-hand. DWP and the Department
for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) are also running 4 task-and-
finish groups on specific topics to feed into this consultation.

Your engagement is so valuable in ensuring the detailed design of the model
is right. I would like to put on record again here today how grateful I have
been to all the social landlords that have engaged in our work and shared
their views and expertise.

I look forward to working with you all, and with the NHF as your
representative body, to deliver this government’s vision.

Press release: Government backs
innovative projects for children and
families

From:
First published:

24 January 2017
Part of:

Three projects receive additional funding as part of the children’s social
care innovation programme.

Three projects with ambitious plans to transform children’s services in their
areas have been awarded a share of more than £7 million in government grant
funding.

The grant funding from the Department for Education will support projects led
by adoption charity Coram, the City of Bradford metropolitan district council
and Dorset county council.

Dorset county council plans to use its funding to improve outcomes for
children and families in the county, including through providing additional
training and development for staff. The project has been funded for 2 years.

Coram will use its share of the innovation programme funding to support local
authorities in Northamptonshire, Manchester, Reading and Slough to make
better use of data to understand the needs of the children in their care.
They will also be carrying out work on fostering, including looking at
post-18 support.
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Meanwhile Bradford metropolitan district council will deliver its Rethinking
Social Care project over the next 2 years. The project aims to provide
integrated care for children and young people with the most complex needs.

Edward Timpson, Minister for Vulnerable Children and Families, said:

It is fantastic to see the range of projects funded as part of the
innovation programme, and it is clear to me that this work is
helping to transform children’s services. We know that children
thrive when the professionals who care for them are given the
freedom to turn their passion and expertise into providing life-
changing support. The department has worked with each one of these
projects to look at what we can learn from their ideas, and it is
good to see that many of them will continue to support vulnerable
children and families in the future.

Matheson urged to sort out
‘misleading’ crime figures

Home
All News
Matheson urged to sort out ‘misleading’ crime figures

24 Jan 2017

Scotland’s justice secretary has been urged to sort out the Scottish
Government’s reporting of crime figures, after they were branded ‘confusing
and misleading’.

In a letter from Scottish Conservative shadow justice secretary Douglas Ross,
Michael Matheson was told it was almost impossible to gauge violent crime
because of the disparity in figures used.

The SNP has been criticised in recent weeks for boasting there were less than
7000 violent crimes in Scotland last year, even though data recorded by the
police suggested there were close to ten times that.

It said there were 6775 instances of violence, but when incidents such as
broken noses and cases where a victim loses consciousness are included, the
toll rises to 68,482.

The disparity is caused by the distinction between ‘crimes’ and ‘offences’ in
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the recorded crime statistical bulletin, which ministers argue has been made
since the 1920s.

But Mr Ross pointed out that the Scottish Crime and Justice Survey – which is
also used to record violent crime – makes no such distinction.

And Derek Penman, HM Inspector of Constabulary in Scotland, said last week
that figures combining violence with and without injury offer “a better
overall measure of violent crime”.

Mr Ross argued that ministers should therefore create a clearer system of
recording and publishing, adding it would increase the public’s confidence in
policing.

Earlier this month, the SNP was accused of “fiddling” crime figures after
offences including punching, kicking and brandishing a weapon were left out
of statistics.

Scottish Conservative shadow justice secretary Douglas Ross said: “The
inconsistent use of ‘violent crime’ by the Scottish Government is at best
confusing and at worst misleading.

“The SNP should consider implementing a joined-up, common sense and
transparent approach on this issue so that the public can have full
confidence in crime statistics.

“The current spin from the SNP does a disservice to tens of thousands of
victims of violence and fails to provide an accurate overall picture of
violent crime in Scotland.”

A copy of the letter is below:

Dear Cabinet Secretary,

General Questions – Thursday 19th January 2017

I wish to follow up in writing on our exchange during General Questions on
Thursday, 19th January, when I asked whether the Scottish Government is
content with the way it records crime. You will be aware this is an issue the
Scottish Conservatives have raised before, and which was reported in the
national and local press earlier this month.

The Scottish Government statistical bulletin, ‘Criminal Proceedings in
Scotland, 2015-16’, explicitly states that “violations of criminal law are
divided, for statistical purposes only, into crimes and offences.” Equally,
the UK Statistics Authority, to which you referred in our exchange,
emphasised in its July 2014 assessment report of the recorded crime
statistics that the distinction between ‘crimes’ and ‘offences’ is “…made
only for working purposes.”

Nevertheless, the Scottish Government is issuing press releases, such as the



release on 27th September 2016, which states that “non-sexual crimes of
violence are at their second lowest level since 1974, despite a slight rise
over the twelve months from 6,357 to 6,775.” In this instance, and in others,
the reference to violent crime fails to include weapons offences and common
assaults – encompassing a broken nose and loss of consciousness, as well as
domestic abuse – which would bring the total closer to 70,000 incidents
across the country. This spin from the SNP does a disservice to tens of
thousands of victims of violence and fails to provide an accurate overall
picture of violent crime in Scotland for the public.

As a defence, and as you mentioned in your remarks last week, the SNP
repeatedly argues that the distinction between ‘crimes’ and ‘offences’ has
been made by consecutive administrations since the 1920s. Yet the Scottish
Government’s own website says that the recorded crimes bulletin in its
current format has only been published since April 1998. Furthermore, you
mentioned during our exchange that the Scottish Government records crime
using the Scottish crime and justice survey (SCJS) and police recorded crime
statistics.

However, and as you will be aware, the SCJS does not make the same
distinction between ‘crimes’ and ‘offences’: “…violent crime in the SCJS
includes assault and robbery, crimes which are included in Group 1 (Nonsexual
crimes of violence) and Group 6 (Miscellaneous offences) in police recorded
crime figures.” (Scottish Government, Recorded Crime in Scotland 2015-16, p.
25)

The inconsistent use of ‘violent crime’ across the Scottish Government’s
statistical publications on recorded crime is at best confusing and at worst
misleading. I am not alone in this view – it was reported last week that HM
Chief Inspector of Constabulary in Scotland has questioned whether it is
right that some 60,000 common assaults are not treated as “crimes of
violence” in official publications. He further commented that the Crime
Survey for England and Wales, which includes violence with and without
injury, offers “a better overall measure of violent crime.”

The SNP’s argument in favour of “continuity for continuity’s sake” does not
serve the best interests of the public. Above all, the information should be
targeted to the audience, even if the status quo better serves the SNP’s spin
machine. I strongly urge you to consider implementing a joined up, common
sense and transparent approach on this issue so that the public can have full
confidence in the Scottish Government’s crime statistics.

I look forward to receiving your response to the points raised in this
letter. Yours sincerely, Douglas Ross MSP

The SNP was accused of fiddling figures earlier this month:
https://www.thescottishsun.co.uk/news/404767/snp-accused-of-fiddling-crime-fi
gures-as-the-shocking-extent-of-violent-incidents-in-scotland-is-revealed/

The Scottish Government hailed what it said was statistics showing fewer than
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7000 instances of violent crime last year:
http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0050/00506122.pdf (p1) and
http://news.gov.scot/news/recorded-crime-at-a-42-year-low

However, when a range of other violent incidents are included, such as
handling offensive weapons, broken noses, loss of consciousness and other
common assaults, the figure rises to 68,482. HM Inspector of Constabulary for
Scotland Derek Penman said on Twitter on 19th January that the approach used
by the Crime Survey for England and Wales “includes violence with & without
injury and is a better overall measure of violent crime”.

After six wasted years of Tory failure
on the economy it seems that under
Philip Hammond it is only going to get
worse – John McDonnell

John
McDonnell MP, Labour’s Shadow Chancellor, responding to the ONS public sector
finance figures today, which show the national debt having risen to £1.7
trillion
at
the end of December 2016, said:

“After
six wasted years of Tory failure on the economy it seems that under Philip
Hammond it is only going to get worse.

"It
appears 2016 was yet another bad year for the national debt with the Tories
adding an increase of £91.5 billion, or an average of £251 million each
day over the last year: the equivalent of £1,400 per head in the last 12
months.

"Under
Hammond’s new fiscal rules, presented in the House today, there is
insufficient scope for investment in our economy,
which will hinder growth and therefore our ability to reduce the national
debt.

"Only
Labour has a real investment plan underpinned by our Fiscal Credibility Rule
to
tackle the national debt and to deal with the public finances, so we can
transform and rebuild Britain in order that no one and no community is left
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behind.”

News story: New ways of networking:
changes for _connect users

From:
First published:

24 January 2017

To improve how we connect people and opportunities we’re rationalising our
networks and closing _connect groups.

Innovate UK will be closing its _connect networking groups on 1 February 2017
to focus on building bigger, stronger innovation communities on LinkedIn.

The new and revamped LinkedIn groups – run by the Knowledge Transfer Network
– will cover our main sector areas. They will help you to connect with
experts, academics and government, access funding opportunities, gain
intelligence and get the support you need to exploit your innovative ideas.

Pete Wilson, Digital Communications Manager, Innovate UK, said:

The _connect groups were created to give innovators a place where
they could seek out like-minded individuals and businesses, share
knowledge and collaborate. As social media has grown and evolved,
other platforms have come to better meet this need.

By consolidating our communities on LinkedIn – a platform that we
know most of our users are already engaging with – we can reach
people on their own terms and add even more value to their online
experiences.

If you are a member of any _connect groups you will have until 1 February to
move your documents.
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